FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

JULY 26, 2004

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Paul Williams (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Johnny Dawkins (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager


Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney


Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for


  Engineering and Maintenance


Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer


Kyle Sonnenberg, Assistant City Manager


Stanley Victrum, Assistant City Manager


Doug Hewitt, Director of Strategic Initiatives


Lisa Smith, Finance Director


Brad Whited, Airport Director


Steve Blanchard, PWC General Manager


Dwight Miller, PWC Chief Financial Director

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer


Janet C. Jones, City Clerk


Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Reverend Ander L. Wright, Pastor, Gardner’s Chapel AME Zion Church, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

Council Member Smith presented Reverend Wright a City pin and City coin.

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:


Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, introduced Mr. Kyle Sonnenberg and Mr. Stanley Victrum, the new Assistant City Managers.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve the agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

2.
PUBLIC FORUM:


Mr. Jose Cardona, 7018 Kittridge Drive, Fayetteville, NC, thanked the Council for continuing the public forum.  He apologized for any threats he had made at previous Council meetings out of frustration.  Mr. Cardona suggested the Council annex Fort Bragg, check the pollution in the Festival Park, get rid of the downtown trains, and make sidewalks a priority.


Mr. William Crisp, 3804 Sunchase Drive, Fayetteville, NC, appeared on behalf of the Cumberland County Citizens United.  He expressed his opposition to the annexation, the property tax increase of 30 to 40 percent, the decrease in the number of weekly trash pickups, and the fixing of potholes that he had been unable to find.  Mr. Crisp stated he thought government should be by and for the people.


Mr. Thomas Parent, 603 Dandridge Drive, Fayetteville, NC, stated he concurred with the previous speaker regarding the tax increase of 30 to 40 percent and the trash pickup.  He requested that Time Warner be contacted regarding the installation of a second public service channel to be managed by college students specializing in media studies for the purpose of publicizing community and governmental information.  Mr. Parent expressed his opinion that the City needed five voting districts and four at-large seats.  He also stated he would like to pay a PWC assessment of $3,875.00 and the City could keep the earned interest.


Ms. Helene Steward, 828 Dunhill Drive, Fayetteville, NC, requested the Council delete the 5 percent buffer zone solution in the City Ordinance.  She stated the deletion would increase the value of property.

3.
CONSENT:


Council Member Keefe requested to pull Item 3.F for discussion.

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Item 3.F.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes:

1.
Regular meeting of July 12, 2004.

B.
Approve the following finance matters:

1.
Bid award for construction of Shenandoah Drive Sewer Extension to Billy Bill Grading, low bidder, in the amount of $487,860.00. (PWC)


Bids were received as follows:


Billy Bill Grading (Fayetteville, NC)
$487,860.00


HB West (Smithfield, NC)
$534,728.30


TA Loving Company (Goldsboro, NC)
$624,762.00

2.
Budget Ordinance Amendment 2005-1 (Budget for J. P. Riddle Stadium; Various Airport Projects).


This amendment appropriates funds in the airport and general fund.  The amendment in the airport fund is necessary to re-appropriate funds budgeted in Fiscal Year 2004 for various projects.  The source of funding is the fund balance.


The amendment in the general fund is necessary to reflect the inclusion of the J. P. Riddle Stadium as part of the merger of Parks and Recreation with the county.  The funding source is a transfer from the County.

3.
Capital Project Ordinance 2005-1 (Airport Parking Lot Improvements).


This ordinance will appropriate funds for miscellaneous improvements in the parking lot of the Fayetteville Regional Airport.  These improvements will enhance the airport’s operating revenues.  The funding source is an operating transfer.

4.
Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2005-1 (Cape Fear River Trail).


This amendment will appropriate additional funds for the construction of the Cape Fear River Trail.  The funding source is a general fund transfer.

5.
Special Revenue Ordinance Amendment 2005-1 (Community Development Block Grant).

6.
Special Revenue Ordinance Amendment 2005-2 (HOME Grant).


Amendments 2005-1 and 2005-2 provides additional resources for the Community Development Block Grant Program and the HOME Investment Partnership Program, respectively.  The source of funding is a grant from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development for Fiscal Year 2004-05 in a total amount of $2,159,120.00.  The HOME Investment Partnership Program requires a City match in the amount of $85,964.00, which has been included in the FY 2005 budget.  Program income for both programs, $154,959.00 for CDBG and $130,214.00 for HOME, will also be used.  The funds will be used to provide housing rehabilitation and downtown loan pool loans, operate neighborhood resource centers, assist with water and sewer assessments, single and multi-family housing loans and complete other projects as stated in the FY 2005 One-Year Action Plan.

C.
P04-46F.  Approve the rezoning from P1 Professional District to P2 Professional District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for the property located at 1653 Owen Drive.  Containing 0.21 acres more or less and being the property of George C. Pantelokas as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 4317, page 0169, Cumberland County Registry.
D.
Approve contract between City of Fayetteville and US Infrastructure for storm water engineering services related to permit compliance and technical assistance.
E.
Adopt resolution approving Maintenance Agreement with NCDOT for maintenance of signs inside the City limits.
RESOLUTION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-033.

F.
Certify NCDOT municipal ordinance declaring speed limit modifications to Hope Mills Road, increasing from 35 mph to 45 mph that part of the road inside the City limits and making the speed limit uniform along all of Hope Mills Road.

This item was pulled for discussion by Council Member Keefe.  He inquired what was the rationale for the speed limit increase.

Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, responded the NCDOT had requested the speed limit increase because the widening of the road had made it safer.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to approve

SECOND:
Council Member Williams

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

4.
Consider recommendation from Merger Planning Committee of the Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission regarding merging the City and County Advisory Boards.

Mr. Larry Clubine, Chairman of the Fayetteville Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission, presented this item.  He presented a proposal that the current City and County Parks and Recreation Advisory Boards combine to become a transitional board which would serve until July 1, 2005, and would consist of ten current  members of the City's Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission and nine current members (seven of which want to serve) of the County's Parks and Recreation Board.  This would provide continuity to the board and allow the expertise of the board members to be utilized for the development of bylaws and policies for the new board.


Mr. Clubine stated this would be just a transitional phase and the permanent board would be effective July 1, 2005.  He said he would come back to both boards for final approval of the structure of the new board.


Mr. Clubine presented the following proposals for the structure of the regular joint board:


Pending Annexation is Approved
9
City members appointed by City Council and being City residents

5
County members appointed by County Commissioners and being City or County residents

1
School member appointed by the school superintendent


Pending Annexation is Not Approved

8
City members appointed by City Council and being City residents

6
County members appointed by County Commissioners and being City or County residents

1
School member appointed by the school superintendent


Council Member Massey inquired about the County’s policy for their Parks and Recreation Board.  Mr. Stancil replied he did not have the information at this time.  Council Member Massey stated he felt the policy should be reviewed prior to a decision being made.  He requested that he be provided the information.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to accept the recommendation for the transitional process for the City and County Parks and Recreation Commission.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Massey)

5.
Consider amendment to City of Fayetteville Sidewalk Plan.

Mr. Charles Astrike, Sidewalk Committee Chair of the Fayetteville Planning Commission, presented this item.  He stated the Planning Commission had recommended the addition of the East Fayetteville project to the adopted Sidewalk Plan.  Mr. Astrike stated the Commission had also recommended a revision of the subdivision ordinance to include a provision for developers to pay in lieu of constructing a required sidewalk as part of the development plan.  He explained a designated sidewalk fund would be established to account for any sidewalk payments and those funds would be used exclusively for future sidewalk construction.


Mr. Astrike reported the estimated cost for construction of the proposed sidewalks would be $4,088,000.00, and the Planning Commission had realized the plan could not be accomplished in a one- or two-year timeframe and would require multi-year funding or a bond package.


Mr. Astrike stated if the pay in lieu of proposal were approved, it would assist in providing a partial funding source for the placement of sidewalks in the most needed areas of Fayetteville.  He reported the City would continue to apply for NCDOT enhancement funds and to participate with NCDOT on sidewalk projects to help accomplish the plan.


Mr. Astrike reported after consulting with the school system the Commission had placed the order of preference for sidewalk construction to coincide with their recommendations for the location of the schools.  He stated the priority list was a guide and not a mandate as to the order of when the sidewalk projects would be done.


Council Member Gonzalez expressed her opposition to the pay in lieu of sidewalks portion of the recommendation, and she stated developers should be required to put sidewalks in as they build.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to approve the recommendation with the exception of the part allowing developers to pay in lieu of putting in sidewalks.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


A discussion was held regarding the prioritization of the school projects, and the minimal effect the addition of sidewalks would have on the cost of a home over a 30-year period.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, explained that the reasoning behind the in lieu of sidewalks provision was primarily for commercial development where lots were not on a main thoroughfare.  He stated the developers currently had the option to request a waiver of a sidewalk and the fund would give them a third option.  He stated the sidewalk dollars could then be used on more heavily traveled pedestrian roads.


Discussion was held regarding the impact the annexation delay would have on the City’s ability to set up a bond referendum and to pay for borrowed bond funds.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Dawkins moved to follow exactly along with what the Sidewalk Committee had specifically requested the Council to do.

SECOND:
Council Member Williams


Council Member Williams stated he felt the sidewalks should be built in their entirety and he recommended building the sidewalks and assessing the property owners rather than punishing the developers.


Council Member Keefe stated sidewalks should be put on all thoroughfares in the plan and in all residential areas.


Council Members Gonzalez and Worthy stated they felt it was cheaper to build sidewalks in the beginning rather then retrofitting and it was better to build piece by piece than not building at all.


Council Member Dawkins stated he wanted the public to know that a bond issue would not raise anyone’s taxes.  He requested Mr. Stancil to address the issue.


Mr. Stancil stated when money was borrowed it had to be paid back and the extent to which Fayetteville would be able to pass a bond referendum without raising taxes would be determined by the amount of money to be borrowed.

He stated in the initial discussions a bond referendum in the amount of  $30 to $40 million had been discussed without a tax increase because of the City’s debt service fund at that time.  However, it had since been determined that the $30 to $40 million was not a sufficient amount of money to do the projects being considered and therefore, if the package cost more, a tax increase might be needed.


Council Member Dawkins stated he would not support a bond referendum that would create a tax increase but rather he would support an amount that could be paid out of the debt service.


Mr. Stancil explained that some of the proposals dealing with the delayed annexation had resulted in the need to use some of the debt service fund money and this had resulted in a decrease of those funds.


Council Member Dawkins stated the bond referendum would have to be scaled back and the proposal of the Commission needed to be approved so funds could be set aside to complete projects and stop the piecemeal effect.


Council Member Smith stated she supported the original motion.


Mayor Pitts stated that not doing things at the front end had hurt the City over the years.  He stated the Council was micromanaging and the Planning Commission would be the entity to carry out the sidewalk plan.


Council Member Kirby inquired if it could be specified that a builder could put money in a pot only when it was in front of a business and not a home.


Mr. Astrike stated he felt that if any commercial development was done on a thoroughfare, the developer should be required to do the sidewalk with no waiver being granted.


Further discussion was held regarding the pros and cons of installing the sidewalks.


Council Member Smith called for the question.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION VOTE:


FAILED by a vote of 2 in favor (Council Members Williams and Dawkins) to 8 in opposition

FRIENDLY AMENDMENT:


Council Member Keefe moved to direct the Planning Commission to see that any property on the proposed major routes have sidewalks put in and any new residential areas have sidewalks put in without discussion or the ability to waiver.

Council Members Gonzalez and Worthy accepted the friendly amendment.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Williams)

6.
Update on Council Strategic Plan.

Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, and Mr. Bill Martin, President of the Cumberland County Business Council, presented this item.

Mr. Stancil stated he felt the Council and the staff should celebrate the success and significant progress that had been made over the last 12 months.  He reviewed and highlighted the accomplishments of the Council’s Policy Agenda as set out in detail in the City Council Strategic Plan FY 2003-04, 4th Quarter Report, April-June, 2004.

Mr. Bill Martin, President of the Cumberland County Business Council, presented a review of the City marketing program and the Master Economic Development Plan as set out in detail in the report.


Council members extended their thanks and appreciation for all of the hard work done by the staff and discussion was held regarding the lobbying for funding for homeland security, the removal of billboards in Festival Park to include an agreement with Fairway Signs, the status of military business park, and the proposal that the  new military center be operated by Fayetteville Technical Community College.

In response to Council Member Dawkins’ question regarding how many jobs had been created, Mr. Martin responded the CCBC does not track those figures, but rather had set a goal of 500 jobs for projects they supported.

7.
Consider revisions to Downtown Master Plan for lighting and sidewalk standards in the 3000-acre Renaissance area.
Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for Engineering and Maintenance, presented this item.  He stated that PWC and City staff had developed a set of lighting and sidewalk standards for the 3,000 acre Renaissance area which had been distributed to the Council.  He explained that if approved the recommendations would become the minimum standard for development or renewal in this area.

Mr. Barefoot reported that both the Historic Resources Commission and the Appearance Commission had reviewed and approved the proposed standards.

Mr. Barefoot reviewed the standards of the recommendation and stated the standards would be effective immediately upon approval.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to accept and follow staff recommendations.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

8.
Consider revisions to landscape plan for 200 Block of Person Street.
Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for Engineering and Maintenance, presented this item.  He reviewed the joint PWC/City plan by presenting the engineer’s pictorial rendering of the project.  Mr. Barefoot stated the landscape median would consist of grassed area, trees, shrubs and flowers and this would be part of the gateway improvement which could continue to the Person Street Bridge as the funding became available.

Mr. Barefoot reported that both the Historic Resources Commission and the Appearance Commission had recommended approval.


Council Member Haire inquired if this plan was only for the Person Street Gateway.  Mr. Stancil replied the Murchison Road Gateway was also included in the 3,000 acres and it would have the same underground wiring.  He advised that no other gateways had had any funds appropriated and were capital projects that would have to be looked at later.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to accept the recommendations.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

Council Member Keefe inquired if the County had been consulted regarding the effect of the median on the traffic flow at the Courthouse.  Mr. Barefoot replied he had not consulted the County, but crosswalks had been included.

Mr. Stancil stated he would need to discuss this issue with the County Manager.

A discussion was held regarding PWC’s cost for the underground utilities.  Mr. Sam Stryker reported that PWC had budgeted $220,000.00, but that had been an estimate because they did not know what they would encounter in a 160 year old street.

Council Member Dawkins stated he was concerned that PWC would do their thing and the City due to budget constraints would not be able to complete their part.

Mr. Stancil stated the project was being coordinated.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

9.
Consider revisions to bulky goods fee schedule.
Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for Engineering and Maintenance, presented this item.  He reviewed the process which had been used and stated that it had been determined that the estimated average cost to the City per pickup was $22.70.

Mr. Barefoot reported his combination of free and fee services for the collection of bulky goods had not been based on containerized goods or white/appliance goods.  He recommended the following:

1.
Change the fee schedule to allow for one free pickup of any permitted type of goods per residential customer per fiscal year from July 1 to June 30.

2.
Implement a fee of $20.00 per pickup after the first free pickup with no charge for the pickup of white goods.

3.
Containerized items would still be picked up at the regularly scheduled weekly pickup.

Mr. Barefoot stated if any items were mixed, there would continue to be a charge to pick up those items and take them to the landfill.  He reviewed his proposed plan for public education through the media and distribution of brochures.


An in-depth question and answer time ensued with the Council members asking specific questions about different types of items, their categories, and where they would fall in regards to the fee.


Mr. Stancil stated the intent of the City was to pick up any bag or box weighing within the 50-pound limit that had been placed beside or with a City trash container.  He stated illegal dumping would be traced to an owner and legally pursued.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to accept the recommendations as set forth by Mr. Barefoot.

SECOND:
Council Member Dawkins

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:

Council Member Williams moved to have three free pickups of bulky goods rather than one pickup.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez


Discussion was held regarding apartment complexes and where they fell within the services.  Mr. Barefoot stated that if a customer had been provided a rollout cart he would be eligible for the service, and the service would be by address.

FRIENDLY AMENDMENT:

Council Member Gonzalez moved to amend the pickup from three pickups to one free pickup every six months or twice a year.


Council Member Williams did not accept the friendly amendment.


Council Member Keefe stated he felt time and cost should be considered and he felt three free pickups would be good.  He requested the staff to report back in a year.


Council Member Dawkins expressed his concern about the impact of the costs involved with a no-fee service.


Mr. Barefoot expressed his concerns about repeat offenders and citizens saving items for the free pickups.


Mr. Stancil stated that part of the process was data collection and he would rather come back with a report in six months as opposed to a year.  He stated he felt if a person was a repeat offender he should have to pay for the service and not the other taxpayers.


Further discussion was held regarding the pros and cons of the proposal, the history of the costs for pickups, and the process which was to be used for the collection of the fees.


Council Member Williams withdrew his substitute motion in light of the discussion.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:

Council Member Keefe moved to ask Mr. Barefoot to come back in six months with a survey on bulky items and that the City continue for six months with a no-fee pickup.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire


Mr. Stancil stated the procedure for collection and tracking of pickups was already in place and because he already had the data he would like to come back before the Council prior to six months.  He stated he felt the motion for three free pickups was reasonable.

Mr. Stancil reminded the Council that he was going to be discussing budget changes which had been brought about by the annexation delay at the next meeting and he hated to remove the revenue resources of people who abuse the system.

Council Member Dawkins requested Council Member Keefe to withdraw his motion and have the City Manager come back within 30 days.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION VOTE:

FAILED by a vote of 4 in favor (Council Members Williams, Gonzalez, Kirby, and Keefe) to 6 in opposition

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:

Council Member Gonzalez moved to pick up the items with no charges being made.

SECOND:
Council Member Williams

VOTE:
FAILED by a vote of 5 in favor (Council Members Williams, Haire, Gonzalez, Kirby and Keefe) to 5 in opposition (Council Members Dawkins, Massey, Smith, Worthy and Pitts)

AMENDMENT TO ORIGINAL MOTION:

Council Member Worthy requested to add to his original motion that the data be brought back to the Council in 30 days.

SECOND:
Council Member Dawkins


Council Member Massey requested to amend the original motion to three pickups rather than one.

Council Member Worthy did not accept the amendment.

AMENDED MOTION:

Council Member Williams moved to allow three free pickups with the information to come back within 30 days.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

Council Members Worthy and Dawkins accepted the amended motion.

Mayor Pitts stated there was no need to put any number on the pickup if the report was to come back in 30 days.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:

Council Member Keefe moved to keep the pickup free and come back in 30 days with the information.

SECOND:
Council Member Williams

The substitute motion was accepted.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

10.
Report from Transportation Committee.

Council Member Haire, Chair of the Transportation Committee, presented this item.  He stated the report spoke for itself and no action was required on any item in the report.

A.
Update of Hope Mills Road sidewalk construction.

B.
Discussion of signal light or other safety measures at the intersection of Commerce and Robeson Streets.

Council Member Haire reported for public information that this intersection did not qualify for a signal light according to the NCDOT requirements.

C.
Discussion of reducing certain parking fines from $25.00 to $5.00 for the following code Offenses:  "Parking with left side to curb", COF Ordinance #16-306.


Discussion was held regarding the pros and cons of reducing the fines.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to leave the fine at $25.00.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

Mayor Pitts stated he did not think a motion was needed to leave the fine intact.


Council Member Gonzalez withdrew her motion.

D.
Discussion of continuing to enforce backing to the curb in diagonal spaces City Of Fayetteville Ordinance 16-305 which is a $5.00 fine.

E.
Discussion of the Radisson's Prince Charles limousine being allowed to park without time limit restrictions in the 20-minute loading zone in front of the hotel, but all other cars (including any associated with the Radisson) must abide by the 20-minute loading zone time limit.

11.
Discussion of Eufala Street/Landfill area rezoning.

Council Member Williams presented this item.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to refer this item to the Development Committee.

SECOND:
Council Member Williams

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

12.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

A.
Appointments:

1.
Planning Commission - 5 vacancies - 5 appointments needed


Mr. Theodore DeBose was reappointed to a second term.


Ms. Glenda Harris was appointed to a first term.


Mr. Charles Astrike was reappointed to a second term.


Mr. James Buxton was appointed to a first term.


Mr. Jeffrey Marks was appointed to a first term.

2.
Zoning Commission - 3 vacancies - 3 appointments needed


Mr. James Smith was reappointed to a second term.


Mr. Jack Cox was appointed to a first term.


Mr. Charles Ray Williams was appointed to a first term.

B.
Nominations

1.
Board of Adjustment - 1 vacancy


Mr. David Williford was nominated for reappointment to a second term.

C.
Information September Vacancies

1.
Senior Citizens Advisory Board - 3 vacancies

13.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Update on Policy for Prepayment of Assessments.


Mr. Stancil presented this item.  He pointed out that PWC had proposed that prepayment of an assessment be allowed in an area where the City Council had ordered that water or sewer service be installed.


Mr. Stancil stated the proposed modification was certainly reasonable, but it was different from the request from the residents of the area who wanted to have the ability to prepay assessments for a project that had not been ordered and might not take place for a number of years.


Mr. Stancil explained there was no lien against a piece of property until the project had been completed and the City Council had actually approved the assessment and set the dollar amount.  He stated that state law would not allow prepayment of an assessment for water or sewer when the project had been ordered but the work had not been completed and the assessment had not been approved by the Council.


Discussion was held regarding the procedure set out in the proposed policy.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to send the policy to the Policy Committee for discussion.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby


A discussion was held regarding the need for more discussion if prepayment could not be done.

Mr. Steve Blanchard, PWC General Manager, stated the PWC had not recommended the policy, but he was recommending prepayment only be allowed when the work project had been ordered.


Council Member Gonzalez withdrew her original motion.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to accept Policy 105.3, Prepayment of Water and/or Sewer Extension Assessments, without PWC’s modification.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0) (Council Member Williams not present and unexcused)

B.
Update on various actions related to annexation status.

14.
Consider closed session for litigation.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to go into closed session to discuss litigation, Kegley and Homebuilders v. City of Fayetteville, Graham, et al. v. City of Fayetteville, and Damien Deanes v. City of Fayetteville.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The closed session began at 10:40 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to resume the regular session.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The regular session resumed at 10:57 p.m.

MMOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the request for legal representation for George Blanco and Lars Paul in the matter of Graham v. City of Fayetteville and Gregory Allen Johnson in the matter of Damien Deanes v. City of Fayetteville who had been acting within the scope of their employment.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Statement of taxes collected for the month of June 2004 from the Cumberland County Tax Administrator.

2003 Taxes
$147,693.28

2003 Vehicle Taxes
281,955.76
2003 Revit
194.36
2003 Vehicle Revit
372.50
2003 FVT
33,502.06
2003 Storm Water
10,202.93
2002 Taxes
21,424.45
2002 Vehicle Taxes
7,554.62
2002 Revit
2.87
2002 Vehicle Revit
0.00
2002 FVT
1,056.35
2002 Storm Water
1,880.96
2001 Taxes
16,396.30
2001 Vehicle Taxes
1,024.78
2001 Revit
0.00
2001 Vehicle Revit
0.00
2001 FVT
219.38
2001 Storm Water
613.88
2000 Taxes
2,694.58
2000 Vehicle Taxes
876.45

2000 Revit
0.00
2000 Vehicle Revit
0.00
2000 FVT
148.44

2000 Storm Water
317.57
1999 and Prior Taxes
712.64

1999 and Prior Vehicle Taxes
2,509.84
1999 and Prior Revit
0.00
1999 and Prior Vehicle Revit
0.00
1999 and Prior FVT
487.84
1999 and Prior Storm Water
879.08
Interest
24,713.66
Interest (Revit)
13.15
Interest (Storm Water)
1,505.64
Fayetteville Discount (Current)
0.00

Fayetteville Discount (Revit)
0.00

Total Collections
$558,953.37
2.
PWC:  Strategic Business Decisions Report from Chairman for June 2004.
3.
Report on Safelight Program.
4.
Police Department – Monthly report from the Office of Professional Standards and Inspections for June 2004.

5.
CCBC – July 16 Board update.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The meeting adjourned at 11:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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